
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 03/17
Held on Monday 6th March 2017 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm
PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair.   Cllr’s Buchanan, Di Lorenzo, Jerman, Maczkiewicz, Ogborn and Walton.  D/Cllr’s Sharp and Chaplin and C/Cllr Shuter attended for part of the meeting.
35.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr Jolley.

36.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes of 6th February were agreed and signed.

37.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr Di Lorenzo 41(e) Anglian Water – personal interest.

38. CO-OPTION OF PARISH COUNCILLOR VACANCY:

We currently have one vacancy which has been advertised previously.  Mr Mike Bacon has applied to be co-opted into this vacancy.  His application has been forwarded to all cllr’s who were given the opportunity to ask him any questions.  A vote was then held and it was agreed by all that Mr Mike Bacon would be co-opted into the position of parish councillor.  Mr Bacon took a chair at the table and was welcomed to the meeting.

39.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Salt bins
Highways had said they would not empty the salt bins of dog litter.  The Clerk contacted our District Councillor Alan Sharp and asked if he could enquire within ECDC if they would deal with this issue.  He reported that he had spoken with Dave White who will be asking Veolia to come and empty.
b)  Subsidence in High Street
The Clerk contacted Pam Joyce at Highways as the dip in the road appeared to have worsened.  She had already said the work will begin at the start of the new financial year but they will be doing investigative work to find out what is happening underneath the road. Cllr’s discussed wells and streams around the village and C/Cllr Shuter said any information we were able to forward to Highways would be useful.  Cllr Buchanan will locate some maps she has of the area.

ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO LOOK FOR MAPS

40.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that the budget has been voted through for the next financial year. There will be a 2% increase in the adult social care precept and they are still looking at ways to further cut costs within the County Council. 
C/Cllr Shuter explained how there is currently 2 platforms for highways repairs/pot holes: a temporary repair and a permanent repair.  It was felt that if a permanent repair is breaking up then the contractor needs to be held responsible. They are therefore looking towards clearly marking repairs as either temporary or permanent to make it more obvious.  They are looking at borrowing money from their capital to invest in sensible measures for highway repairs.  C/Cllr Shuter also explained the current system of A, B, C roads or unclassified and how typically A and B roads are the only ones that get repaired.  C/Cllr Shuter feels that road usage should be looked at rather than the classification before decisions on repairs are made.  He has also spoken with Highways England regarding the litter on the A14 which has reached an unacceptable level.  They have assured him that once they have finished the hedgerow clearance work they will clear the litter.  Cllr Bryant commented that she had also contacted them regarding a similar problem on the A11.  C/Clr Shuter is pushing ahead with changes to the Quy junction. He felt that serious money needed to be spent here to change the priorities coming off of the A14.  There were a lot of potholes in the area also but until decisions had been made on what was happening here they probably would not get repaired although he had noted that loose grit from the potholes had been cleared.

Cllr Bryant reported that Highways had made contact with us regarding re-positioning the speed humps from Tunbridge Lane and the cost of this.  They had mentioned how it had been paid for from the minor highways scheme when in fact it had been paid for from our S106 money and we therefore owned the speed humps.  C/Cllr Shuter felt the developers should be paying for these to be moved, not Parish Council. Cllr Buchanan felt that she had seen this written elsewhere and will check.
ACTION: CLLR BUCHANAN TO CHECK RE. REMOVAL OF SPEEDHUMPS

District

D/Cllr Sharp said their budget had also been voted for and there will be a nil increase in council tax.  A resident in Downing Close reported a tree that was overhanging her house and he had visited her to discuss who the tree belonged to.  He has been in touch with Sanctuary Housing but he thought it could belong to the residents of The Arches.  Cllr Buchanan gave him the name of someone to get in touch with regarding The Arches.  The Clerk had reported a tree in Arber Close that a resident had complained abut but D/Cllr Sharp had not received the email so the Clerk will send again. Concerning 60 Lode Road both D/Cllr’s had been to look at the windows, tiles etc, which had been left outside for some considerable time. This had been passed to the appropriate department who will deliver an enforcement order if they are not moved.  D/Cllr Sharp was aware that we had sent another letter to Maggie Camp relating to Ancient Meadows. He reported that she had been off ill but he has spoken with her and she has promised a reply by the end of next week. Cllr Bryant asked that ECDC be thanked for the lorries clearing the drains in the village.  She had reported that they were full of leaves and this had duly been cleared.
41.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

a)  Visit from Rebecca Saunt – Planning Department
Cllr Bryant reminded all that Rebecca Saunt will be visiting March 16th, 7.30pm and asked that cllr’s try their best to attend.

b)  Parish Forum
No one was able to attend this but the Clerk will send the notes round.  D/Cllr Sharp reported that the next meeting is 29th June.

c)  Annual Parish Meeting
Cllr Bryant said we needed to book our Annual Parish Meeting and if a room was available the date of 24th May was suggested.

ACTION:  CLERK TO BOOK

d)  Bus shelter – Lode Road
The Clerk reported that the County Council had made contact concerning the bus stop outside of the Village College.  As part of the planning application for the Village College site they were able to bid for funds to place a bus shelter here as it was felt that the expansion of the school would mean more staff and students using public transport.  At this stage they just needed to put the bid in very quickly so the Clerk agreed to this.
e) Anglian Water

Cllr Di Lorenzo declared an interest as he lives in the area.  He reported that there had been a lot of activity at the treatment works behind his house with tankers coming in every 30 minutes for 24 hours.  He had contacted them and they said this was a temporary pumping problem.  The Clerk had also contacted them and they said this had nearly been sorted out and tankers would now be much less frequent.  Cllr Di Lorenzo agreed that the problem seemed to have now been sorted.  Cllr’s were concerned as when Anglian Water were consulted over new planning applicaions they have continually said that capacity was not a problem at the site whereas we know there have been previous problems. D/Cllr Chaplin said we could make a public information request and Cllr Bryant suggested arranging a site visit in the future.

f) Village Sign
The village sign had blown down in the storm last week.  The Clerk had taken possession of the sign and the wooden post which has rotted away and snapped in the wind.  The brick plinth will also need replacing.  The Clerk has asked the insurance company for a claims form and we discussed whether the post should be metal this time which will be more hardwearing.  Cllr Buchanan would have preferred a wooden post as this was what the BVC children had requested at the time but cllr’s did feel that this could then happen again and the sign was very heavy.  The Clerk will make some enquiries with building companies.

ACTION:  CLERK TO OBTAIN QUOTATIONS

g)  Road closure

Cllr Bryant had checked on Monday that Tunbridge Lane had been closed and spoke to the workmen who did say that motorists had been very abusive towards them.  Many people could not see why the work would take 3 weeks but the workmen had assured Cllr Bryant that it would.
42.
PLANNING:
a)  Planning applications received.

As listed on agenda.  Application for 7 Bell road still not received.

b) Update regarding 16/01464/FUL Police House

Cllr Buchanan had been concerned about this application and the response from ECDC and she recommended that the D/Cllr’s speak with the applicant.  Subsequently Cllr Buchanan received a letter from ECDC stating that there had been a difference of opinion between planning officers which was now sorted and the application was recommended for approval, although we have not had the official documentation.  D/Cllr Sharp said he personally had struggled to get hold of any planning officers to discuss this.  He was aware that Rebecca Saunt was away on leave and was not happy with the situation/ D/Cllr Chaplin was also not happy with the letter that had been sent to Cllr Buchanan  which it was agreed did not reflect well on ECDC.

c) Update regarding Bell Road application
Peterhouse have agreed to a play area. Cllr Buchanan read out a statement they had made concerning open space requirements.  D/Cllr Chaplin said that if over 50 houses were built on a site the developer should provide open space on site and not money in lieu.  This was why many developments were just under 50. As money in lieu is no good to us as we own no land D/Cllr Chaplin will look into this. Everyone had the opportunity to look at the outline planning and all agreed they were happy with the proposal.

d) Ancient Meadows open space

D/Cllr Sharp had said earlier in the meeting to expect a response from Maggie Camp.

e)  Bloor Homes – Tunbridge Lane
Bloor Homes have responded to say that Mr Wooster, the previous owner of the site still owns the land that the industrial unit was to be built on so we need to track him down.  The Clerk said she thought she had an old email address for him.

ACTION: CLERK TO LOOK FOR EMAIL ADDRESS

43.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:
No one had anything to report from their areas of responsibility and it was noted this would probably need to be done again now we have 2 new cllr’s. The redeployment of the speed humps had been discussed.  Cllr Walton said she had been to look at the war memorial and could not see any scratchings on there.

44. FINANCE:

a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




 772.82

L Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)


   
   52.50

J Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


CCC – Street lighting




 264.74


HMR&C – PAYE





   49.56

The Clerk also mentioned that she had sent in the VAT return for the sum of £6554 which we should receive by the end of the financial year.

45. NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:

Cllr Ogborn reported that all was going well but that the water was rising as we had had wet weather.  This signified that there will be areas which will have to be car parking rather than a burial area and it will not be as straightforward as first thought. Some areas will not be able to be double depth and the Clerk suggested that in this area we could think about reserving side by side plots.

46.
PARISH COUNCIL POLICY DOCUMENTS:

The Chair asked that this be referred to the next meeting as Cllr Jolley who had requested it to be on the agenda was not present.  He had sent in some notes but she said he needed to be there to discuss.

47.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN:
Some cllr’s had been here when Mark Deas from ACRE came to talk to us about this.  We had asked him if he were able to speak at a village meeting which he said he would.  We needed to seriously consider if this was something we wanted to pursue.  Cllr Ogborn was unsure if it would help us specifically with regard to planning. D/Cllr Chaplin said the Housing Bill had changed things but this could all change again. He advised us to look at what we need in 20-30 years time. Cllr Bryant asked cllr’s to think about this for full discussion at the next meeting where we needed to decide if we were going to have a village meeting.  Cllr Buchanan reinforced the fact that this was for residents to do and without their help it would be difficult.

48.
NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH:

A resident had indicated that Neighbourhood Watch should be organised village-wide by Parish Council.  Cllr Jolley had notified the Clerk that Kevin Evans was the Neighbourhood Watch co-ordinator for the area and there were various volunteers around the village.  Cllr Buchanan felt this was not within Parish Council’s remit to be organising Neighbourhood Watch although we supported it, this was something residents should be getting involved with.  We had already promoted this at our last Annual Parish Meeting and will put something in the Cresset report.

49.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

50.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

51.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.  A resident had written in complaining about the Village College site being gated off during school hours.  Cllr Buchanan reported that there had been incidents of people accessing the school where the police had been called.  She also said the gate would have an automatic timer on it which would open and close at set times, (which have not been determined yet
) and would not rely on a caretaker opening/closing it.
52.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be 3rd April 2017 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.

Meeting finished at 9.15pm


